Minutes from Patient Forum Meeting @ Balmoral Surgery

19.06.12

Attendees: Steve Mahoney, Iris Connaughton, David Burton, John Surridge, Ruth Pascoe, Moyra Carey, Jackie Leach, Cynthia Rosser, Jane Lopacka, Judith Hardy, Linda Chapman, Stephen Chapman & Andrea Collyer

Apologies: Clive Meredith, Carole Galpin, Linda Ridgeway, Liz Johnston, Geoffrey Rae, Bruce Collyer, Brenda Donald, Barbara Parkins, Marion Thompson, Ann Whittington, Wendy Hunt, Colin Hartley, Sally & Stephen Parson.

1. Matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting
i) Lesley informed the group that we have now updated the online appointment system to enable patients to book a wider range of appointments.  Patients are now able to book a variety of Nurse and Health Care Assistant appointments, including ECGs, blood tests, smears, blood pressure checks, asthma checks, diabetic checks, health checks and new patient medicals.  We are also now able to offer same day appointments with specific GPs online, and some next day appointments.

2. Feedback from the Deal Health Patient Forum

Ms Rosser discussed the minutes of the recent Deal Health Patient Forum with the group.  She informed everyone that there has been some pressure for the consortium patient forum groups to represent the whole consortium.  Currently there is only a Deal group in existence and the members felt they would prefer to remain as just Deal and could represent views of the members better that way.  The consortium is probably going to reconfigure localities which would mean that there would be three localities but not Deal, Dover and Shepway as now.  Instead there will be three groups, each of ten Practices, based loosely around geography so the five Deal Practices will be with five Dover Practices.  The rest of Dover will join with some Shepway Practices and the rest of Shepway will be the third group. Ms Rosser explained to the group that the Balmoral Practice Patient Forum Group was the best attended in the locality.  Ms Rosser will attend the next meeting on 17th August.
3. Plans for questionnaire for this year’s survey
The practice is required to produce a patient questionnaire again this year which will be handed out to patients in July.  Lesley provided the group with a sample questionnaire, based on last year’s with a few alterations, which the group were asked to take home and read and then feedback any suggestions that they have to improve to either Lesley or Becky.  One member of the group noted that the sample questionnaire included a question about physical difficulties, and how easy it is for patients with physical difficulties to access the practice, but it does not ask any question about patients who suffer with learning difficulties.  It was decided that a question will be included relating to this.  Ideas for other topics to be covered or additional questions to ask should be notified to Lesley or Becky.
Becky discussed last year’s questionnaire distribution, which involved members of the forum group handing the questionnaire to patients who came into the surgery and assisting patients who had problems completing the questionnaire.  This method of distribution was extremely successful and Becky asked the group whether any of the members were willing to volunteer to do this again this year.  Becky will send out a timetable with the minutes and members were asked to send the timetable back with any availability that can have to offer.
The group were asked to complete the sample questionnaires given out during the meeting to test whether the questions were understandable and the answer options appropriate.  Again feedback should be given to Lesley or Becky.

4. Low Priority Procedures – Dr Frank Hoffmann
Dr Frank Hoffmann spoke to the group about low priority procedures.  He explained that this topic has recently been in media, with the majority of the focus on patients not being able to have hip or knee replacements and cataract surgery.  Dr Hoffmann explained to the group that there is actually 68 procedures on the NHS which are classed a low priority procedures, and this has been the case since November 2010.

Dr Hoffmann informed the group for the majority of patients this does not mean that they cannot have the surgical procedure performed, but rather it aims to ensure that GPs only refer patients once other appropriate options have been tried such as pain management and physical therapy.  Dr Hoffmann explained that this has always been the case anyway and the actual criterion is really no different to what GPs would have done before.   He added that hospitals are now paid per procedure, and therefore the hospitals are not so good at filtering patients out.  Therefore GPs are encouraged to refer appropriately to secondary care.

In the media it has been quoted that smokers and patients who are overweight will be unable to have some surgical procedures, however Dr Hoffmann said that he has never known this to be the case in his experience.  He added that for patients who are overweight, the failure rate of some surgical procedures is higher, but this does not usually stop the surgical procedure from taking place. 
Dr Hoffmann explained that there are some procedures which are not routinely funded, but these tend to be cosmetic procedures, and these procedures are usually only available on the NHS if the procedure can be proven to be effective.  
5. Practice Boundary

The Department of Health have recently suggested to practices that they should have an inner and an outer practice boundary.  Our inner boundary would remain the same, and it is suggested that our outer boundary is determined by where patients have moved out to but who we have kept registered, which would be Martin Mill, Martin, Sutton and possibly out to Worth.  Lesley explained that we have to bear in mind that the practice retains responsibility to visit and if in future health deteriorates, it may be necessary to review things.  Guidance states that patients in the outer boundary area who rely on frequent home visits should remember it is in their interest to choose a practice within reasonable travelling distance of where they live.
Lesley asked the group how they thought we should determine our outer boundary, and how we can use discretion, without discriminating.  She added that GP time is limited, and if it takes them an hour to visit a patient in the outer boundary, they will not be available for other patients during this time.  The group decided that this would have to be decided on a case by case basis, but there were concerns that this could be discriminatory.  However Lesley emphasised that it could be in the patient’s best interests to re-register at another practice and we would only suggest this to them if there was another Practice closer to the area they were living that they would be able to register with.
6. Complaints Procedure

Lesley has recently received a complaint about the practice’s current complaints procedure.   A patient felt that the practice should provide a complaint form, rather than asking patients to write in or speak to someone.  Lesley explained that the practice has chosen not to have a complaint form in the past as it is felt to be too restrictive.  Lesley added that the practice is willing to accept a complaint in any format, written or verbal, but she was concerned that if the practice had a form, this would be handed out by the receptionists when anyone wanted to make a complaint, without exploring whether patients are happy to use this format, as they may prefer to speak to a member of staff.  Lesley was also concerned that a form would restrict patients who were unable to read or write and could cause embarrassment.   
Lesley asked the group’s views on this matter, and one of the patients said that there are already too many forms for patients to complete anyway, and that the practice should continue with our existing procedure.  Another option suggested was that patients who wanted a form, could in fact be given a blank piece of paper to write on.  
7. AOB

i) Masta – Travel Vaccination Advice
The practice has recently been informed that the Masta telephone advice line has been withdrawn, and patients need to go online to access a Masta travel printout.   This has been discussed at a Partners’ Meeting and it was decided that it is the patient’s responsibility to obtain details of any vaccines and malaria tablets that they may need for their vacation, and patients who do not have access to the internet will be asked to use facilities at the library or contact their travel agent for further information.  The patient forum group agreed that it was reasonable to ask patients to do this.

ii) Flu Invitation Letters

Lesley explained to the group that this year the Health Protection Agency have decided that they will not be sending ‘flu invitation letters to patients who are over 65years old, as they have done in previous years.  Practices will now be required to send out these letters.  Lesley informed the group that we have 2910 patients who are over 65yrs old and this will therefore cost the practice an additional £1455 for second class mailing, with no additional money being provided to the practice to account for this work.  The practice will wait to see which patients automatically book an appointment for a ‘flu vaccine and then they will send out letters to the remaining patients.  The practice will also be putting reminders on repeat prescription order forms from 1.7.12 until 31.8.12, will also be using text message reminders, and the local consortium are considering placing a notice in the local newspaper.   
iii) Online Appointments

Becky asked the group for their experiences with online appointments, and whether they had experienced any problems with the system.  One of the patients in the group who used it, explained that they were only able to book two appointments at once and asked if this limit could be increased.  Lesley will look into this as it was thought that this was something that we could change within the practice.  Becky explained that online appointments is not a service which the practice staff can access, and therefore we very much appreciate any feedback that patients can offer us about this service.  Lesley added that we were originally a pilot site for online appointments, and therefore we did experience some technical problems to start with, but these should now have been addressed.  It was decided that as there was only a few members of the group who used online appointments, a question should be added to the patient questionnaire to ask users whether or not they were satisfied with the service.
Date of next meeting: 16.10.12 @ 6pm
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